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PRESENT:
Alex, Coburn, Davidov-Pardo, Dickson, Fisk, Flores, Forrester, Garcia-DesLauriers, Gonzalez, Guyse, Hargis, Jia, Kampf, Kumar, Lloyd, Merlino, Mirzaei, Nelson, Ortenberg, Osborn,  Pacleb, Puthoff, Sadaghiani, Schmitzberger, Shen, Shih, Small, Sohn, Speak, Sung, Urey, Von Glahn, Wachs, Welke
PROXIES:
Senator Kumar for Senator Myers, Senator Osborn for Senator Polet, Senator Pacleb for Senator Quinn, Senator Small for Senator Salik, Senator Alex for Senator Singh
NOT PRESENT:
Chan, Durán-Quezada, Husain, Ibrahim, Landin, 
GUESTS:
A. Baski, G. Cadena, S. Dixon, S. Eskandari, K. Forward, T. Gomez, A. Hassberg,  D. McFall, F. Neto, J. Passe, M. Pineda, L. Preiser-Houy, J. Rencis, L. Rotunni, C. Sepulveda, S. Shah, E. Simpson, B. Swanson
1. Academic Senate Minutes – May 2, 2018
The minutes from the May 2, 2018 Academic Senate Meeting are located on the Academic Senate website at http://www.cpp.edu/~senate/documents/packets/2017-18/05.30.18/academic_senate_minutes_05.02.18_posted_05.25.18.pdf.

M/s/p to approve the May 2, 2018 Academic Senate Meeting minutes as posted.

2. Information Items

a. Chair’s Report

Chair Shen reported that traditionally there is one Academic Senate Meeting during the summer and all senators should have received an email requesting a response to a Doodle poll.  She requested that all Senators complete the Doodle poll to help determine the best date for the summer meeting.
Chair Shen stated that herself, Senator Alex, and Senator Speak met with President Coley, Provost Alva, and the other Vice Presidents as part of the a Strategic Planning update.  In order to communicate with the campus community, the plan is to provide regular updates to the Academic Senate starting in the fall semester.
As part of her report, Chair Shen introduced Debbie McFall who provided information about Pace Setters, an organization specifically for retired faculty and staff of Cal Poly Pomona.  A byproduct of the work done by Pace Setters is raising money for scholarships. 
Pace Setters membership is $20 per year or $200 for a lifetime membership.  There are two (2) luncheons per year, fall and spring.  Pace Setters is enlarging their presence on campus in order to build a community of retired persons.  One of the goals is to become mentors to faculty and staff who are preparing to retire.
b. Faculty Athletics Representative – David Horner
The Faculty Athletics Report is located on the Academic Senate website at http://www.cpp.edu/~senate/documents/packets/2017-18/05.30.18/far_report.pdf.

David Horner, Faculty Athletics Representative, reported that as the Faculty Athletics Representative his purview is to ensure student athletes are doing well in the classroom.  Dr. Horner reported that the student athletes are doing great and as a group they have a higher GPA than the student body at large.   
Dr. Horner brought up the issue of classroom absences for student-athletes.  Student-athletes are expected to be absent from classes only during official sanctioned travel days and times that allow them to compete.  He went on to say that student-athletes represent the university in an official capacity.  It is made clear to the student-athletes that when they are going to be absent from class they need to work out arrangements with their instructors ahead of time to make up any missed work.  Priority registration is granted to student-athletes so they do not have to miss class for practices.  Dr. Horner asked if it is appropriate to look at the absence policy for all students who represent Cal Poly Pomona, not just the athletes.  He noted that this policy has not been updated since 1986.  Chair Shen stated that it would be appropriate for Dr. Horner to meet with the Executive Committee and discuss this issue further.  If Dr. Horner determines that a referral is necessary, Vice Chair Nelson will work with him to get the referral submitted.  
3. Indigenous Peoples’ Resolution – SECOND READING


The Indigenous Peoples’ Resolution is located on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/~senate/documents/resolutions/index.shtml. 
Chair Shen stated that the first reading of this resolution was during the February 14, 2018 Academic Senate meeting.  There is not usually a first and second reading for resolutions, but it was decided that more time was needed for consultation on this subject.  There was a community town hall meeting on April 18, 2018 and the feedback from attendees was overwhelmingly positive.  The current version of the resolution was emailed to all Senators and no additional changes were received.  
Senator Pacleb recognized the authors of the resolution, Senator Faye Wachs, Dr. Sandy Dixon and Dr. Charles Sepulveda.  Senator Pacleb presented the resolution in support of celebrating Indigenous Peoples’ Day on the California State University calendar and repudiating the Doctrine of Discovery.
Whereas,
In 1937, the Knights of Columbus successfully lobbied for the creation of a new national holiday called Columbus Day; and

Whereas, 
Since 1937, a commitment to raising awareness of Columbus’ legacy makes the renaming of this holiday an important step in recognizing native and indigenous history; and

Whereas,
Indigenous Peoples’ Day is part of an international movement to address the legacy of colonialism; and

Whereas,
Columbus, utilizing the Doctrine of Discovery, invaded and claimed ownership of lands in the Americas that had been “discovered” for Spain and the Catholic Church despite the millions of Native people already living here; and

Whereas, 
Indigenous peoples continue to resist colonialism and continue to defend Indigenous sovereignty and traditional ways of life; and

Whereas, 
In 1823, the Doctrine of Discovery was utilized by the U.S. Supreme Court to legalize further invasion and dispossession of Indigenous lands in Johnson v. M’Intoch, which remains the law of the land; and 

Whereas,
Four states – Alaska, Minnesota, Oregon, and Vermont -- celebrate Indigenous Peoples’ Day instead of Columbus Day, and South Dakota celebrates Native Americans’ Day instead of Columbus Day; and

Whereas,
Over fifty cities across the United States, including Berkeley, Burbank, Long Beach, Los Angeles, San Francisco, San Fernando, San Luis Obispo, Santa Cruz, and Sebastopol celebrate Indigenous Peoples’ Day instead of Columbus Day; and

Whereas,
Los Angeles County is home to over 150,000 people who identify as Native American or California Indian, and the State of California has over 700,000 Native Americans and California Indians; and

Whereas,
The Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors has voted to observe Indigenous Peoples’ Day and Italian American Heritage Day instead of Columbus Day starting in 2019; and

Whereas,
Cal Poly Pomona is located on the unceded territory of the Tongva, a Native American tribe recognized by the state of California and whose leaders are acknowledged by the California Native American Heritage Commission; and

Whereas,
The celebration of Columbus Day is an erasure of the histories of our Native and Indigenous students, faculty, and staff; and

Whereas,
The CSU Native American Initiative began in March 2006 to foster and support relationships between tribal communities and the California State University campuses and to develop programs that support Native American students; and 

Whereas,
In 2014, the California Legislature adopted State Assembly Joint Resolution No. 42, which calls for “increased awareness, sensitivity, and respect for issues of sovereignty related to heritage of Native Americans and indigenous peoples,” to express our state’s commitment to the principles of the United Nations Declarations of the Rights of Indigenous Peoples; therefore, be it

Resolved,
That the Academic Senate of Cal Poly Pomona expresses its unified support for celebrating Indigenous Peoples’ Day and removing Columbus Day from the Calendar; and be it further

Resolved,
That the Academic Senate of Cal Poly Pomona repudiates the Doctrine of Discovery that validates the legal dispossession of land from Indigenous peoples; and be it further

Resolved,
That the Academic Senate of Cal Poly Pomona stands in solidarity with California Indians, Native Americans, and Indigenous people in urging our State and Federal Congressional representatives to draft and pass state and federal legislation to celebrate Indigenous Peoples’ Day and remove Columbus Day from the calendar; and be it further

Resolved,
That this resolution be distributed to the President of Cal Poly Pomona, CSU Chancellor, CSU Board of Trustees, Academic Senate of the CSU, CSU Campus Senate Chairs, California Faculty Association (CFA) Statewide President, CFA Cal Poly Pomona Chapter President, California State Student Association, ASI President of Cal Poly Pomona, California U.S. Senators, and Regional U.S. Congressional Representatives for Districts.
There was a request to clarify which calendar the resolution is requesting that Columbus Day be removed from, Cal Poly Pomona, California state, or federal.  Senator Pacleb responded that in terms of previous discussions with the proponents of the resolution, they would like Columbus Day removed from the California State University System calendar.
M/s to adopt the Resolution in Support of Celebrating Indigenous Peoples’ Day on the California State University Calendar and Repudiating the Doctrine of Discovery.

The motion passed unanimously. 

4. Academic Senate Committee Reports – Time Certain 3:45 p.m.
a. AP-020-178, BA in Liberal Studies, Pre-Credential Option – SECOND READING
The second reading report for AP-020-178, BA in Liberal Studies, Pre-Credential Option, is located on the Academic Senate website at http://www.cpp.edu/~senate/documents/packets/2017-18/05.30.18/ap-020-178_report_second_reading_ba_liberal-studies_pre-credential_option_with_proposal_05.29.18.pdf.

Senator Small presented the report.
M/s to adopt AP-020-178, BA in Liberal Studies, Pre-Credential Option.

Recommendation:

The Academic Programs Committee recommends approval of the semester program BA in Liberal Studies – Pre-Credential Option.
Discussion:

Senator Small explained that three (3) concerns were raised during the first reading of AP-020-178, BA in Liberal Studies, Pre-Credential Option;
1. One of the history courses, HST 3373 - History and Hollywood, is not offered every year so it was recommended that this course be replaced by a course that is offered every year.  After consultation with Liberal Studies and the History Department, HST 3340 – American Institutions and Ideals, which will be offered annually, will replace HST 3373 in the program proposal.
2. There was a suggestion that “pre-multi subject credential” was a more appropriate name for this program.  The naming convention, “Pre-Credential”, is based on its historical use in the State and CSU. Pre-Credential has been the name of the option to differentiate it from the post-baccalaureate teacher credential program in the State of California and in the CSU system, which can still be found on many CSU campuses. The title “Pre-Credential” is descriptive in that it is the BA degree elementary educator complete to obtain the appropriate subject matter preparation “before” entering the multiple subjects credential program focused on teaching methods or practice.

3. There was a concern raised that PHY 2120/2120L, which is the semester equivalent to SCI 210/210L which was previously required under quarters, is now not required in the semester program.  Although students are not required to take PHY 2120/2120L to receive the degree, to receive a credential they must either pass the California Subject Examinations for Teachers (CSET) or take this course to receive the CSET waiver. It was indicated by people in the Liberal Studies Department that based on their experience, the CSET waiver is strongly preferable.  The Department Chair did not want to add the PHY 2120/2120L to the curriculum sheet with the instructions to choose 2 out of the 3 classes because it was felt that this would complicated advising.  After multiple discussions on this subject, the department feels with their experience in advising students that the current program proposal is the way to move forward and the Academic Programs Committee respects their discretion on this matter.  No changes were made to the program proposal.
Senator Sadaghiani from the College of Science commented that she appreciates the department and the AP Committee’s discussion on the subject, but her opinion is that the standards of the degree are being lowered by not requiring the physics class.  She was not convinced that this approach was the best for preparing teachers for their classrooms.  
The motion to adopt AP-020-178, BA in Liberal Studies, Pre-Credential Option, was passed with one nay vote.
5. Emeritus Awards

Chair Shen recognized Senator Nicolas Von Glahn, Chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee.

Senator Von Glahn, stated that the Faculty Affairs Committee has unanimously approved nominating resolutions for the award of Emeritus to 41 distinguished members of the Cal Poly community and moved that the resolutions be received and filed as a permanent part of the Senate Archives.
M/s/p that the resolutions be received and filed as a permanent part of the Senate Archives.

M/s that the resolutions be adopted, and with adoption, they be proclaimed to the entire University community. 

The motion passed unanimously.

Senator Von Glahn will be presenting, in alphabetical order, the Emeritus Designees at the reception following the meeting in at the Manor House.  The emeritus resolutions are attached.
6. Honoring Retiring Senators

Academic Senate Chair Shen thanked the following senators for their service and stated that she hoped they would consider running for a Senate seat in the future:
· Kent Dickson – College of Letters, Arts and Social Sciences

· Jeffery Guyse – College of Business Administration

· Raymond Kampf – College of Environmental Design

· Shokoufeh Mirzaei – College of Engineering

· Axel Schmitzberger – College of Environmental Design

· Joanne Sohn – Don B. Huntley College of Agriculture
7. Seating of New Senators

Chair Shen recognized the following Senators who were re-elected for another term:
· Senator Garcia-Des Lauriers, College of Letters, Arts and Social Sciences
· Senator Nelson, College of Engineering

· Senator Husain, College of Science

· Senator Small, College of Science

She then welcomed the following new Senators:

· Senator Gabriel Davidov-Pardo, Don B. Huntley College of Agriculture

· Senator Gerd Welke, College of Business Administration

· Senator Hector Flores, College of Business Administration

· Senator Kellie Forrester, College of Letters, Arts and Social Sciences

· Senator Todd Coburn, College of Engineering
8. Voting on Degrees

M/s that the Academic Senate, on behalf of the Faculty at this University, recommend to the President that the degree candidates listed in the Registrars’ List be awarded the appropriate degrees this June.
The motion passed unanimously.
9. Election of Executive Committee
Chair Shen recognized Senator Puthoff, Chair of the Elections and Procedures Committee.

Senator Puthoff stated that the following nominations for the 2018-19 Executive Committee have been received:

· Business – Senator Sharyn Fisk
· CEIS – Senator Jocelyn Pacleb

· Engineering – Vice Chair Elect Nelson represents Engineering

· CLASS – Senator Jill Hargis

· Collins – Senator Neha Singh

· Science – Senator Lisa Alex

· CSU Senator – Senator David Speak

Senator Puthoff opened for nominations from the floor.  The following additional nominations were received:

· Agriculture – Senator Gabriel Davidov-Pardo

· ENV – Senator Alexander Ortenberg

M/s/p unanimously to elect all single candidate nominees for the 2018-19 Executive Committee by acclamation.

Chair Shen stated that the new Executive Committee will meet Wednesday, June 6, 2018, from 3:00 to 5:00 pm in 98-P2-8.

10. Closing Comments/Adjournment

Provost Alva thanked the Academic Senate for their efforts this year.  She commented that a lot was accomplished in the terms of curricular and policy work and how she appreciates the working relationship between administration and the Academic Senate.  

The Provost invited all in attendance to join her in thanking Dr. Francelina Neto for all her hard work on Semester Conversion.  There was a round of appreciative applause for Dr. Neto.   
Dr. Neto responded by saying that nothing is possible without teamwork and that this was a team effort.  She thanked all for their hard work and contributions to the conversion to the semester calendar.  

Chair Shen thanked all for their service this academic year and reminded all about the emeritus ceremony at the Manor House.
Meeting adjourned at 4:35 p.m.

